
the way to living  

ABSTRACT 
Now more than ever we need a congruent claim to health. Our 
responses to the severe concerns of public health have been 
misplaced. This, in part, due to the complete jurisdiction 

of our well-being to deeply flawed systems of health. 

It is now that we must claim responsibility in our 

wellbeing by defining health in applicable terms and 
setting the foundation for a true reality of living.  



THESIS 
Health is a set of structured functions measuring  
one’s life experiences and one’s association to 
their social and natural environment. 

In our world we all want to live a life void of harm, pain, 
and disease. Opposed to these and other forms of 
limitation, we wish to embark in the livelihood of vigor, 
longevity, and the sense that all things are possible. 

In this presentation I will breakdown the three main 
aspects of the thesis for a complete construction of health 
as a foundation to living. First I will define the said set 
of structured functions of health, secondly address the 
usage of measuring humanity as a tool, and lastly how we 
identify with self and self’s relationship to society and 
nature. With hope, I aim to create the possibility for this 
presentation to be claimed and shared by the leaders of 
pioneering thought communities, and, practically applied in 



new fields of health, wellness, and other practices of 
innovation for the growth of humanity.

Human life begins with the attempt to formulate and 
structure the surrounding world. The human mind and body 
starts constructing stimulation, like light and sound, to 
stabilize our experience with what soon becomes our view of 
reality. In order to accomplish, with intention, the same 
instinctual feat in personal health, we must comprehend and 
apply purposeful collective assessments on the actions of 
humanity. 

STRUCTURED FUNCTIONS

Structured functions are approaches of measuring operation. 
Particularly with health, we use structured functions to 
assess a collective agreement on how humans should live for 
longevity and wellness. Essentially, humanity has existed 
through an agreement on defining health to systems and 
ideas that identify with a view of good or bad health. Now, 
with the conscious usage of our ability to evaluate, we can 



apply structured functions to the practice of health and 
well-being that embodies a true integration of personal and 
interpersonal health. Our true integration can be still 
systematic, but imbued with the intentions and goals of 
protection and personal achievement, connectedness to past, 
present, and future generations, and lastly, in commune 
with all that inhabits nature. Ultimately these structured 
functions lead to a balanced awareness of health needed to 
achieve interspecies longevity and growth for an ever 
robust and unique space of life. 

Presented are three structured functions for mankind to 
operate in a beneficial practice of health. 

1. Preventive care - the avoidance and protection of general 
harm, and preparation of living.

2. Vitality care - the energy and wellness to accomplish 
goals in life; quality of living.



3. Regenerative care - The sustained cycle of creating and 
organizing the experiences of living.

 

Preventive Care 
Prevention is an accurate self-assessing action to our 
necessity and desire of an abled body. Life is fluid and 
simulates our views of danger all around us. The practice 
of prevention is not meant to ignore danger and harm, but 
to actively prepare for these very acts for not only 
overcoming these challenges, but to view these acts as 
necessary components to growth and transcendence of living. 
In the coming times our views of danger and pain will 
change. Step by step trials of harm will become smaller and 
smaller to an almost nonexistent plane of perception. Not 
only will this seem difficult to gather, but will almost 
certainly not transpire if not reasonable observed through 
the purpose of the growth of humanity. As with diseases 
that harmed us in the past but now our species is 
completely immune to, all individual and collective pains 
are points of growth and elevation of our wellbeing. 



Avoidance of harm requires an evaluation of hard facts and 
data about the personal body. An objective view into our 
lives can show us the harms we cause to ourselves, and the 
harm we could be approaching if we ignore the physical 
signs in and around our bodies. This viewpoint, which will 
be expound upon in the section of identity, is at times 
easier and more honest to the exact assessment of our 
health, compared to, a self described reading if we are not 
truly in the know of our minds and bodies. 

Traditionally when society is oblivious to preparation and 
prevention methods less efficient models like treatment and 
crisis care take precedence. No one wants to be on the 
opposite side of prevention. As stated, prevention is not 
to ignore or invalidate the acts of crisis, but to task 
humanity to be accountable in the practice to prevent 
general harm. Our accomplishments in prevention allow us to 
thrive in a sense of protection and advancement into the 
functioning of vitality care.



Vitality Care
In addition to evading harm, we all wish to achieve 
personal goals and objectives in life. We want to have a 
quality of life that adheres to our definition of 
fulfillment, growth and development. Obtaining the personal 
energy and liveliness to achieve our goals is the care of 
our vitality. Our vitality is a valued ability rooted in 
our attention and consumption of life. This ‘life-force’ is 
key to our evolution and growth individually and 
collectively. Most of us have heard the proverbial saying 
‘you are what you eat’, an accurate rendition to the saying 
would be, ‘you are what you see, then, what you eat’. It is 
essential to highlight that humans look first, and then 
decide to eat. This natural hierarchical occurrence of the 
senses implies that we don’t and shouldn’t eat just 
anything. Clearly a part of our vitality and energy of 
living comes from attentiveness to what can aid us in our 
path and goals. Equally as true is that disempowerment 
comes from distraction which leads to inadequate 
consumption that opposes our goals and the journey we must 



take to achieve them. Foods, activities, and relationships, 
should all be associated to our goals and journey of 
living. Focusing these habits of daily living enables our 
capacity for increased energy in life and sets us on a 
balanced path of vigor and fulfillment of the potentials of 
human existence.   

Regenerative Care
Perhaps the most important function of health is the care 
of regeneration due to the fact that this function is the 
balance of sustaining the creation and order of living. As 
cognitive beings, our capacity to begin life established us 
as one of the primary responsible organisms of considering 
the entire cycle of producing from beginning to end. With 
the growth of our population, the built immunity to past 
disease and viruses, and the expansion of innovation and  
technologies, these stated human triumphs are all proofs of 
regenerative care principles seeded in our existence. 
Regeneration can be subscribed to the phrase ebb and flow, 
a rhythmic cycle of growth, decline, and sustainment of the 
two coordinated actions. 



Regeneration is the innate ability to cycle and transmute 
states of energetic potential into sustainable operations 
that reflect in our internal and external reality. All 
amongst us is life full of energetic potential. Internal 
and external stimulation of our senses instruct our minds 
and bodies to implement suggested actions like move, eat, 
or sleep, are potentials of energy that can be used to 
cycle control of our actions. Cycling control of actions as 
opposed to involuntarily acting on suggestions from sheer 
stimulation, is the way to the constant sustainment of 
wellness and vigor to our living. How we cycle our actions 
that are beneficial to our wellness derive from placing 
stimulation into efforts that are in unison with our health 
goals. For example, when we begin creative task the body 
may simulate drowsiness or a craving to do something other 
than the work at hand. This happens because the mind is 
frantic or unstable in many ways when beginning the task, 
which then, causes the body to distract from the task with 
an exhaust of energy to go elsewhere or simulate drowsiness 
from the cluttered and unfocused mind. The mind and body 



can gather stimulation from a myriad of things that cause 
it to act seemingly with its own will against regeneration. 
The important skill to regeneration is to at times ignore, 
but mainly, to utilize the stimulation to engage with the 
present experience. What happens next is the focus of doing 
the experience, then becomes an immersion and absorption as 
the present experience becomes the state of being, and 
finally, the continuance of doing and being expands the 
experience into a sustained way of living. To put it 
simply, when we do something enough times we start to 
become that in which we do, and the continuance of doing to 
become is the way our lives began to sustain growth. These 
components of regeneration replenishes the reservoir of 
energy within ourselves in the forms of attentiveness and 
actions necessary to move forward on our journey in the 
exact moment and beyond.

Within the individual parts of regeneration we can see the 
climactic act of humanity. Humans-doing, become the state 
of humans-being, sustained enough to flow into humans-
living. Regeneration is a natural phenomenon to existence. 



With it as a structured function of our wellness, we can 
trace the aspects of collective regeneration for the 
purpose of balancing the scales of creation and order in 
our civilizations. Consider how we assist and protect 
natural environments, the effectiveness in the methods of 
learning we decide to implement, the ideologies we 
propagate for present and future generations, how we decide 
to evaluate contribution in our societies. Let these 
considerations be some of many ways we review, dictate, and 
balance the wholeness of interspecies collective health. 

Our health belongs in our hands when justified through a 
systematic self-aware approach that asserts accountability 
and responsibility to our personal and public shared 
health. When we use our capabilities to consciously 
evaluate how we live we allow ourselves to prosper in the 
balance of a structured and liberated life of wellness. 
This excludes traditional systems that quantify the well-
being of individuals to buying power and corporate policy. 
By using these specific structured functions we can place 
more awareness to our health with preparation, personal 



drive, and careful consideration for existing. Giving our 
lives structured functions is giving our mind, body, and 
spirit a wholistic rhythmic flow in living. 

USAGE OF MEASURING 

The natural inclination of survival has produced our usage 
to measure as a fundamental asset to human life. We observe 
and measure to imagine and determine outcomes. In the mind, 
the basic act of human thought is to measure the 
possibilities of an action without having to perform an 
action externally. Throughout our bodies, our eyes and 
other perceptive nerves measure space and volume, distance, 
and movement. Measuring is embodied throughout our 
automatic core functioning, therefore, as a natural 
embodiment, can be applied as a voluntary tool to asses, 
strengthen, and monitor our wellness through the structured 
functions. It is in proficiently utilizing measurement that 
we view and define our health in two main identities, one’s 
self and one’s relation with the natural and societal 
worlds. 



IDENTIFYING WITH SELF AND OUR RELATIONSHIPS

Our mind is a network of thoughts and feelings that are in 
a constant phase of processing to formulate the world we 
live in. The main node that connects the outside world to 
our mental projection is identity. Identity is the eyesight 
of the mind. Similar to the ability of eyesight, identity, 
is our mind operating to project and capture sensory 
stimulation, and, transform it into recognizable imagery 
that familiarize stimulation into experiences. Solidified 
through familiarity, an image and associated feeling become 
our reality from experience.

Since early human life we have constantly developed our 
ability to identify existence. Channeled through the 
thoughts and feelings we have about ourself, our personal 
identity becomes who we believe we are through repetition 
and confirmation of the experiences we interface. Our 
names, favored characteristics and personalities, morph 
into our perceived reality through constant narrating from 



ourselves and others. We agree to the narratives through 
our actions on a continuous basis, and thus, the stories we 
tell ourselves and the stories we hear from others, can 
quickly become our personal identity. Seeing the world 
through the lens of personal perspective is imperative to 
living a unique and experimental life. Our beliefs and 
uniqueness are cultivated from our personal perspective, 
our vantage point of adopting worldly ideas and narratives 
in our own light. Majority of self-identification results 
from the contrast of what we say we are, versus, what we 
say we are not. In part, this contrasting nature is a 
healthy aspect of our developing awareness to identify with 
what is culturally appropriate narratives and therefore, 
self-accepted and adopted into our personal identity. 
However, a wholistic awareness comes when we begin to 
consciously bridge our self-identity within the 
relationships all around us. 

Stated briefly ago, we identify with narratives that are 
socially appropriate and thus adopt those accepted 
narratives as our personal identities. This largely speaks 



to how a relationship with society can shape and form us 
into who we are. We have learned cultural etiquette, and 
reshaped natural tendencies , like what and how we eat, 
into ideologies that fit within our society’s narration. 
Our first form of learning comes from imitating those that 
we see. Imitation starts an early connection of identifying 
through our relationships. Becoming what we identify with 
is mainly created by adopting the actions of our 
associations. The relationships closes to us provide the 
initial behaviors we accede to in our pursuit of identity. 
From bare survival skills to advanced social discourse, our 
relations give us another view into identity and the 
realities we succumb to.

Human behavior is the output of the infinite juggling act 
between nature and nurture. On the latter, we are deeply 
confined to the teaches and imitations we take in from the 
associations around us, on the former, we have intuitive 
capacities that are equipped to our bodies since birth. As 
indicated, our learning from our relationships sharply 
define and mold who we are, but, our natural capacities 



such as perception and proper judgment, have allowed us to 
extract the learning and information from our society into 
our personality if we determine it is indeed beneficial to 
our living. The inherent abilities presented in us are 
vastly important because it is in the precise use of 
perception and judgement that leads us into decisions that 
are best for our wellbeing.  

In our maturity we develop our discernment as a need to 
recognize what we have learned through socialization, in 
comparison to, what is natural to our being. With such 
awareness, we can distinguish our views as distinctly ours 
and materialize ideas into our identity. Establishing a 
long healthy life is the result of clear decisions we make 
using our inherent ability to discern. Decisions are 
moments we have to evaluate and realize our power of 
discernment. Inside our decisions, we are carving our path 
in living to a one of a kind shape, a sequence of steps 
revealing our past and future coordinates, where we have 
been and where we are going. 



Identities are the bridging of wellness and relations with 
the humanity. There is a mutual connection that ties self 
identity into collective identity, transforming awareness 
into existence. Claiming identity into an attribute that 
evokes the unity of people and brings society closer to 
wholeness living. Our guidance to clarity of self and 
collective identity is the use of identity as a working 
model that unveils the interconnectedness of humanity. 

The mind is constantly creating your world. As far back as 
we can trace, imagery of the mind is the conception point 
of perception. Piercing through all layers of life to 
inject a image is the ability of perception. Mentioned 
earlier our inherent capacity to perceive and discern is 
essential to distinguishing our identity and living a well 
balanced life. As defined, perception is our ability to 
become aware through the senses. So, it is in this 
awareness that we must look at what operations of our 



senses take place in order for us to have the ability to 
perceive and decipher our identities.  

 
OPERATIONS OF IDENTITY 

There are two operations of perceiving that assist in 
developing identity, an objective and subjective viewpoint. 
The objective view is the evidence that exhibits in 
material, in physical forms, the properties and essences of 
what exist. The subjective view is the design of living 
based on our own phenomenons and personal descriptions 
through interpretations. Our objective view most closely 
relates to our collective identity and the learning and 
imitating of our initial relationships. These relationships 
are direct and tangible to our senses which are easily 
adopted into our being. The subjective view resides in our 
personal identity, defined by how we choose to view and 
extract the information of living around us. Both 
viewpoints are valid in usage apart of our identity. It is 
efficient to think of these identity operators as cyclical 



in model, as opposed to having a linear initial start 
point. One may be predominant over the other at a given 
moment, however, our perspective cycles these operations at 
any moment. The goal at hand is to put these identity 
drivers in equilibrium. Balancing the viewpoints of 
identity gives us control and accountability to our 
perspectives of health. As we embody these notions of 
identity, we can structure health towards supporting the 
network of other people, plants, and creatures of all 
sorts.

RELATION TO NATURE

Viewing ourselves as part of a whole is a bright beginning 
at becoming aware of the oneness of collective humanity and 
nature. It is natural for us to congregate for the 
betterment of our overall growth. Our proclivity to 
socialize leads to insurable amounts of innovation and 
novelty, and so to, does our connection with nature expand 
our livelihood and existence across all eras of time. 



  

The origins of human living exist within the elements of 
nature. We have lived in the spaces of nature that has 
interlinked humanity and nature over all courses of 
history. Living with nature has been the backbone of our 
existence. Seeing our livelihood in our connection to it, 
brings us closer to a healthy evolution of living.  

Nature is in itself the masterpiece of life. The linkage to 
providing food and protection, sustaining ecosystems, and a 
myriad of medicinal discovery, are all based on 
relationships that have interconnected us to all species 
within the natural world. Our societies have misplaced the 
value and cherishing of this link between life. What can be 
easily recognized through scope of modern data and 
storytelling is that our connection with the natural world 
is becoming more blurred and filtered than ever before. 



Present beliefs have molded laws and actions that 
disempower and distort our true nature. Spreading 
compassion for one another and instilling the wellness of 
self invigorates our collective awareness once again. The 
actions of wellness is our preparation and exploration for 
the fluidity that comes with living. Our personal 
perspective has shaped our path but also sees that all of 
life is just an extended family with its mishaps and 
primitive actions as life, like all of us, takes the 
journey of transformation and growth. 

To be whole again we must see the world as pieces of one 
puzzle. Our true nature is this feeling and community of 
wellness. Step by step and system by system, society can be 
built to be an interconnected foundation for advancement 
and wellness of all species. Nature is our ancestral 
lineage. It is a part of our extended family here for 
lessons, love, and acknowledgment to our origins and the 
awaiting future. Humanity is a part of the original nature 
to ascend beyond the limitations we have placed on 
ourselves. Our current prevailing cultures disempower and 



thwart our evolutions with ideas and narratives that 
shackle our experience towards a world shifting awakening. 
The sources of wisdom are within the application of our 
wellness and the connection to all life. Aligned with the 
source, we can take claim to what was rightfully ours to 
begin with, the life of possibility.  

Brandon A. Crooms  




